



# Strengthening Regulatory Collaboration Between FDA and CMS

STAFF

Katie Adams

Senior Policy Analyst

Shana Christrup

Public Health Director

G. William Hoagland

Senior Vice President

**Aidan Kennedy** 

Project Associate

**Brady Newell** 

Senior Project Manager

Marilyn Serafini

**Executive Director** 

CONSULTANT

Cara Tenenbaum

Founder, Strathmore Health LLC

#### **HEALTH PROGRAM**

Under the leadership of former Senate Majority Leaders Tom Daschle and Bill Frist, M.D., the Bipartisan Policy Center's Health Program strives to develop bipartisan policies that improve the nation's health outcomes, reduce health care costs, and make quality health care available, affordable, and accessible to all Americans. We believe the ideal health care system is one that ensures coverage for all individuals, prioritizes equity in health services, keeps people healthy, and improves care for patients.

#### **ACKNOWLEDGMENTS**

BPC would like to thank Arnold Ventures for its support of this project. Additionally, we would like to thank consultants Amy Bassano, Remy Brim, and Brent Delmonte for their assistance.

We would also like to thank our Health Program Advisers—Sheila Burke, Jim Capretta, Lee Fleisher, M.D., and Chris Jennings, as well as Richard Hirth—for the continued support and guidance they provide to BPC's Health Program.

#### **DISCLAIMER**

The findings and recommendations expressed herein do not necessarily represent the views or opinions of BPC's founders, board of directors, funders, or advisors.

## **Table of Contents**

4	EXECUTIVE SUMMARY
6	INTRODUCTION
8	A BRIEF PRIMER ON HOW CMS AND FDA INTERACT
13	CURRENT COORDINATION EFFORTS
17	FEDERAL POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS
17	Sharing Drug and Biologic Information
20	Clarity in Post-Market Data and Accelerated Approval
24	Improving Coordination Within Medicaid
25	Cross-Agency Training
26	CONCLUSION
27	GLOSSARY OF TERMS
28	ENDNOTES

## **Executive Summary**

In the United States, two federal regulatory agencies are primarily responsible for the complex and important mandate of approving drugs for the marketplace and authorizing payment for them. Through the evaluation of information submitted to the agency, including clinical trial data, the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) ensures that drugs are "safe and effective" and that biologics meet the standard of "safety, purity, and potency." The Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) administers the Medicare and Medicaid programs and, with respect to Medicare beneficiaries, determines if coverage for a product is "reasonable and necessary."

The FDA's scientific mandate allows it to intensely evaluate the technical aspects of drug development and safety. The agency does not consider payment or coverage issues. After the FDA has determined that a product can be brought to market, CMS must determine whether Medicare and Medicaid should cover and pay for it.

This policy brief lays out practical, bipartisan, and achievable steps for FDA and CMS to improve their collaboration with each other and with stakeholders. Because FDA and CMS are both agencies within the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS), the two share natural connections despite their different missions. The larger goal of enhanced agency collaboration is to provide access to safe and effective therapies to beneficiaries promptly while meeting CMS' statutory requirements.

The following recommendations are designed to improve the information disparity between FDA and CMS by establishing a more balanced flow of information that fosters collaboration. Significantly, a majority of the policy recommendations do not rely on Congress to modify the existing statutes governing these agencies. Considering the complex, emerging challenges and the rapid pace of scientific advancement, CMS and FDA should actively coordinate messaging and decisions. The recommendations are not intended to alter statutory roles of the two agencies or adjust any of the current processes for approval or coding, coverage, and payment. Rather, the recommendations are focused on ensuring that CMS has timely information from FDA so that it can subsequently evaluate the drug products and make its independent coding, coverage, and payment decisions.

#### RECOMMENDATIONS

- On a quarterly basis, with consent from the respective product sponsor, FDA should provide to CMS the following materials:
  - a list of new molecular entities (NMEs) scheduled in alignment with their
     Prescription Drug User Fee Act (PDUFA) dates for the upcoming quarter;
  - a list of products under consideration by FDA via the accelerated approval pathway; and
  - a list of upcoming FDA Advisory Committee meetings, advanced-meeting materials, and contact information for the committee liaison.
     The committee liaison can serve as a resource for CMS coordination.
     CMS should share this information with all appropriate state Medicaid officials.
- Congress should provide additional funds, up to \$10 million per year, to the Coverage and Analysis Group (CAG) at CMS to expand its capacity.
- Congress should request that the Government Accountability Office (GAO)
  assess the current utilization and effectiveness of memorandums of
  understanding (MOUs) between CMS and FDA to identify potential areas
  for improvement and optimization. This review should examine whether
  there are any additional statutory changes required to fulfill the above
  recommendation related to information transfer.
- Annually, the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHRQ) should compile, organize, and analyze real-world evidence (RWE) obtained by CMS on drugs and biologics. This evidence should be shared with the FDA and the sponsors of these products.
- CMS should consider engaging with product sponsors of accelerated approval drugs before FDA market authorization in a method comparable to Transitional Coverage for Emerging Technologies (TCET). That engagement could include CMS officials observing meetings between FDA and the drug sponsor.
- With respect to surrogate endpoints, the National Institutes of Health (NIH), CMS, and FDA should convene a biomarker working group to help identify research priorities.
- To improve the understanding of the lifecycle of a drug and its development,
  FDA should implement informational training with state Medicaid
  programs to provide staff with information on the drug approval
  background. This would happen on an ongoing basis with a contact at the
  FDA to help keep Medicaid staff up to date on developments.
- CMS and FDA should create cross-agency training programs to foster a deeper understanding of each agency's functions and processes.

### Introduction

"Any sufficiently advanced technology is indistinguishable from magic," famed science fiction writer Sir Arthur Clarke tells readers. A person could be forgiven for thinking this age of medical advancement is filled with magic; scientists can heal people by editing DNA, the building blocks of life. Yet, any scientist who has spent their life working on finding innovative breakthroughs will tell you, it's not magic, it's years of painstaking trial and error. It's a fusion of scientific expertise and the ability to navigate a complex regulatory approval process governed by two vital entities: the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) and the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS). This process is inherently intricate, focused not only on getting lifesaving and life-enhancing drugs to the American public but also on ensuring that only effective and appropriate drugs are being used. Ensuring the safety and efficacy of treatments that individuals rely on for their health and well-being is a responsibility that cannot be taken lightly. Is there a way to better navigate the existing legal framework to facilitate effective collaboration between FDA and CMS, ensuring that patients receive timely access to appropriate treatments without undermining the core responsibilities of each agency? Like any formidable challenge, the solution lies in breaking the issues down into manageable components, which is the aim of this project: to transform the notion of "magic" into a robust regulatory infrastructure.

In this report, the Bipartisan Policy Center lays out practical, bipartisan, and achievable steps designed to improve the exchange of information between policymakers and key regulatory bodies. These measures leverage the unique strengths of each agency to ensure that as new drugs gain approval, both FDA and CMS are well informed, enabling more-effective regulatory decisions. Our report focuses on the drug approval and payment processes by FDA and CMS. These recommendations seek to ensure that the two agencies have the benefit of each other's knowledge and expertise, while retaining their separate processes.

Because CMS and FDA both fall under the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS), the report's improved information-sharing mechanisms are particularly relevant, especially since the agencies respond to complex, emerging challenges and the rapid pace of scientific advancement. The recommendations are not intended to alter the current remits of the two agencies or to adjust any of the current processes for approval or coding, coverage, and payment. Rather, the recommendations focus on ensuring that CMS receives timely information from FDA so that it can effectively evaluate the drug products and make its independent coding, coverage, and payment decisions.

Improving communication and coordination between the agencies is critical to ensuring that relevant information is readily available for CMS' approval and coverage process. Better communication will improve the health care system's overall efficiency, effectiveness, and accountability, leading to better outcomes for patients and health care providers.

In the summer of 2021, FDA approved Aduhelm (aducanumab), a drug developed by Biogen for the treatment of Alzheimer's disease through the accelerated approval program. Its approval sparked a wide range of reactions from involved parties. Some saw this development as a potential breakthrough in Alzheimer's treatment, offering hope for a solution. However, FDA's approval also raised concerns due to perceived limitations in the drug's effectiveness and to uncertainties surrounding its clinical benefits.

Before approval, FDA held an advisory committee meeting. The advisory committee expressed reservations about the drug's effects and whether the data demonstrated its effectiveness in treating Alzheimer's. Despite the committee's concerns, FDA proceeded with the approval; FDA rarely approves products after the advisory committee recommends against doing so. The FDA action led several members of the advisory committee to resign.<sup>3</sup>

Subsequently, CMS evaluated its coverage for the drug under a national coverage determination (NCD) and based upon its reasonable and necessary standard for coverage, finalized a decision to cover it under the coverage with evidence development (CED) mechanism.<sup>4</sup> Stakeholders, including patient groups, criticized CMS' decision to restrict the use of an FDA-approved drug.

These outcomes prompted discussions about the need for potential changes in drug approval pathways, coverage policies, and pricing models. Furthermore, they initiated a broader conversation about striking the right balance between addressing the urgency of helping patients with unmet needs and ensuring that rigorous clinical evidence forms the basis of drug approvals.

This report does not specifically address what happened with Aduhelm, given that it is still being adjudicated, but raises many questions and anticipates additional scenarios in which FDA and CMS have different information or perspectives on a treatment's overall effectiveness and the standard of clinical benefit. The recommendations in this report aim to preserve each agency's valuable and distinct missions, while offering constructive and predictable pathways for information sharing to alleviate the burden of determining when to share information between agencies.

# A Brief Primer on How CMS and FDA Interact

FDA's mandate to scientifically evaluate new treatments means staff intensely analyzes the technical aspects of drug development and safety. The agency rightly does not consider payment or coverage issues. In contrast, CMS' broader scope necessitates a diverse team capable of understanding the medical aspects and CMS regulatory structures after FDA has determined that a product is effective and is safe for the market. These differences underscore the distinct authorities of the two agencies, as well as the potential for information asymmetry where FDA might have information that would be helpful or valuable for the subsequent CMS decisions.

This report's recommendations lay out ways to address the information asymmetry, gather information in a more seamless manner, and ensure that relevant information is more readily available for subsequent CMS regulatory decisions. Improved collaboration would allow for a more balanced flow of information and collaboration while retaining the two agencies' separate missions.

The FDA assumes the crucial responsibility of ensuring that pharmaceutical therapies meet the rigorous standards of "safe and effective" (for drugs) or "safety, purity, and potency" (for biologics) before granting them legal permission to market the product within the United States. The agency reviews clinical trial data and other information submitted by drug sponsors to ensure that the medical product meets the approval standard, and that the benefits outweigh the risks for the indicated population. Marketing a drug or biologic in the United States requires FDA approval or licensure.

FDA operations contain several unique components, including:

- a dedicated team to review product submissions from a drug sponsor over several years before making the final decision regarding approval or licensure;
- public advisory committee meetings to review novel drugs or biologics or those with potential policy questions; and
- standard and predictable processes and timelines for approval or licensure established under the Prescription Drug User Fee Act (PDUFA). These processes encompass various stages, from preclinical to investigational new drug (IND), clinical trial phases, and review of submissions.

FDA's funding mechanism reinforces those statutory differences, as it receives funding from two primary sources: (1) discretionary appropriations from Congress and (2) industry user fees related to the review of medical products. For fiscal year 2022, user fees made up approximately 46% of FDA's overall budget, although it varied by each of the different centers at the agency. These user fees are part of a negotiated agreement between FDA and the pharmaceutical industry under the PDUFA, which Congress generally reauthorizes every five years. Given federal budgetary constraints, over time, the user fee percentage has increased. The FY2024 budget request related to user fees was \$3.3 billion, up from \$2.9 billion in FY2022.

CMS operates under distinct criteria to determine the eligibility of therapies for reimbursement. This evaluation considers a range of factors, including the individual patient, comorbidities, and patient population. Two examples of the latter are the diverse aging population covered by Medicare and children covered through Medicaid. For Medicare coverage, CMS must rigorously assess whether a therapy is deemed "reasonable and necessary" for the specific Medicare population it serves. Within the Medicaid program, which is administered jointly with individual states, the Medicaid Drug Rebate Program (MDRP) imposes the requirement for coverage of medically accepted indications of drugs. Although states are not mandated to participate in the MDRP, all states opt to do so.

CMS' responsibilities extend beyond drug approvals to encompass a broad range of health care-related considerations, as the agency is responsible for administering the Medicare and Medicaid programs, which provide health care benefits to more than 160 million Americans. These responsibilities include payment policies for all covered services, such as hospitals, physicians, nursing homes, and dialysis; payment approaches (e.g., fee-for-service, managed care); coverage decisions at the local, state, and national levels; and overall program management (i.e., program integrity, enrollment, provider and beneficiary relationships, etc.). Not only does CMS administer Medicare and Medicaid, but it is also responsible for oversight of the Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP) and the federal marketplace (i.e., HealthCare.gov). Given the agency's large footprint, President Biden's FY2024 budget request included \$1.5 trillion in mandatory and discretionary outlays for CMS.8 The majority of this funding is categorized as mandatory, leaving \$4.6 billion for discretionary funding for program management, which is less than one-half of 1%.9 Although CMS is responsible for all program management activities within Medicare, it shares Medicaid's and CHIP's management costs with states. As such, depending on overall state budgets and the ability to provide the required cost sharing, states could have differing levels of staff and expertise to determine coding, coverage, and payment decisions.10

#### CMS APPROVAL PROCESS

CMS does not consider "FDA approval or clearance alone [to] entitle that technology to Medicare coverage." Medicare coverage is subject to specific statutory coverage provisions, which include prohibitions on covering drugs for weight loss or weight gain as outlined in the authorizing legislation for Medicare prescription drug coverage. Some coverage and payment steps may be automatic. For instance, once a drug receives a Healthcare Common Procedure Coding System code for Part B reimbursement, the statute dictates the payment methodology.

In situations where it is unclear whether it is "reasonable and necessary" for Medicare to cover a product or service, CMS can establish coverage policies at the national or local level. As of October 2023, CMS had 337 national coverage determinations (NCD), and 900 active local coverage determinations (LCD).<sup>13</sup> LCDs apply at the regional level, and some of the 900 may be for the same product but in different regions.<sup>14</sup> These policies represent a tiny fraction of the more than 1.1 billion services that Medicare paid for in 2022.<sup>15</sup> NCDs and LCDs provide critical guidance on what Medicare beneficiaries might find covered. As part of the NCD process, CMS can utilize coverage with evidence development (CED) to collect additional data about specific populations when there is insufficient evidence to determine whether the product is reasonable and necessary, even if it has already received FDA approval. Putting a product under a CED allows for coverage and payment provided that certain parameters are met; approval is often for a limited population and is dependent on the collection of additional clinical data.

## COVERAGE WITH EVIDENCE DEVELOPMENT

The Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services uses CED as a part of coverage decisions for a variety of medical interventions and technologies, including new medical devices, pharmacogenomic tests, and other emerging technologies. By using CED, CMS generally ensures that patients have access to promising interventions while also generating evidence to inform future coverage decisions and provide clinicians with additional information about the product's performance.<sup>16</sup>

While CMS has only used a national coverage determination with a CED for one category of on-label use of FDA-approved drugs—monoclonal antibodies for Alzheimer's treatment—there may be instances where it would be beneficial for CMS to engage in additional discussions with drug sponsors. These discussions could be initiated in the following situations:

For drugs approved through the accelerated approval pathway, CMS might consider further dialogue if there is no consensus within the scientific community that the chosen surrogate endpoint is "reasonably likely to produce a clinical benefit."

If FDA has held an advisory committee meeting to evaluate the data related to a drug's approval, CMS may want to engage with drug sponsors if substantial concerns were raised about the data's robustness and whether the drug was "reasonable and necessary" for the Medicare population.

CMS may also seek further discussions if the information provided in the FDA-approved label raises questions about whether the drug meets the "reasonable and necessary" standard for the Medicare population, particularly if the study population did not adequately represent Medicare beneficiaries or lacked diversity.

#### LABELING

The process of labeling pharmaceutical products is a highly structured part of FDA's mission to ensure safety and efficacy. As part of a New Drug Application, the drug sponsor provides extensive data on the drug, including proposed labeling information regarding the indication for use. These initial indications define the medical conditions and patient populations for which the drug is intended. FDA reviews the application upon receipt, and a team of experts reviews the labeling information. The team can request additional information or changes to the labeling to make sure all usage and safety concerns are met. The agency must approve the final labeling. Because FDA monitors for safety and efficacy, if new information emerges, the agency can compel a sponsor to update the label with new indications or modifications of original ones.<sup>17</sup>

CMS is not bound by the FDA label and can utilize tools to restrict or expand coverage to Medicare beneficiaries with the most severe needs. For instance, by statute, Medicare must cover intended uses not included within the approved label of anti-cancer chemotherapeutic regimens if that use is supported in at least one of the following compendia: American Hospital Formulary Service Drug Information (AHFS DI); United States Pharmacopoeia Drug Information (USP DI); or American Medical Association Drug Evaluations. According to some estimates, 50%-75% of all drug (including biologics) usage in cancer care is off-label, and this percentage may be even higher for pediatric patients. Although there are statutory expansions, CMS' flexibilities can lead to the narrowing of an approved, covered use of a drug. Recent research related to Part B drugs noted that "Medicare often added conditions beyond FDA approval ... and most often restricting coverage to patients with the most severe disease." With respect to Part D coverage, plan sponsors "covered the majority of novel therapeutics in the year following FDA approval, although access was often

restricted through prior authorization or step therapy and was dependent upon plan choice." $^{21}$ 

During interviews for this project, some provider and patient stakeholders expressed concerns regarding CMS' current processes with respect to CED. They suggested that providing additional transparency to the CED process would be appropriate, as would finding a way to ensure provider and patient input.<sup>22</sup> Some patient groups raised ethical concerns about a recent CED's placebo-controlled trial. While this issue is outside the scope of this report, the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHRQ) released a report in 2022 recommending ways to improve the CED process.<sup>23</sup> For products without an NCD, a Medicare Administrative Contractor (a local Medicare contractor) independently evaluates coverage decisions and can opt to create an LCD using guidance from CMS.

Separately, some research and policy stakeholders expressed frustration that CMS has little flexibility in determining the overall payment for certain drugs. For instance, if CMS opts to cover a Medicare Part B drug, the statute dictates the required payment for that drug. CMS can opt to require an NCD with CED, but that only alters the pool of Medicare beneficiaries who can receive the drug product, not the amount the federal government pays. The policy challenge is particularly daunting for drugs in which the efficacy evidence may be sufficient for approval or licensure but may still have additional data or knowledge gaps making the determination of "reasonable and necessary" difficult. Despite this obvious policy conundrum and given the ongoing discussion around the Inflation Reduction Act, this report does not contain recommendations directly reforming CMS drug payment policies.

#### **Current Coordination Efforts**

## EXISTING DRUG AND BIOLOGIC COORDINATION EFFORTS

Because FDA and CMS are both organizations under the HHS umbrella, they share natural connections. With respect to drugs and biologics, FDA and CMS currently coordinate on both general and specific issues, some of which are statutorily driven. Stakeholders provided insight regarding the existing coordination efforts and their utility including:

- · quarterly meetings between the heads of the two agencies;
- a formal memorandum of understanding (MOU)<sup>24</sup>;
- certain drug products receiving specific FDA designations that then have distinct types of payments at CMS; and
- a proposed CMS Center for Medicare and Medicaid Innovation (CMMI) model related to products receiving FDA Accelerated Approval status.<sup>25</sup>

Despite that coordination, there is a significant opportunity to enhance the availability of pertinent information to support CMS in making well-informed decisions regarding complex reimbursement decisions.

#### **Interagency Meetings**

According to former staff, the CMS administrator and FDA commissioner meet quarterly to discuss items of mutual interest. While it is difficult to legislate actions of leadership, those regular meetings are an important signal that the agencies intend to work collaboratively. Midlevel center and group levels also hold coordination and ad hoc meetings. According to stakeholder feedback these are more common for devices than for drugs. However, the content or impact of these meetings is unknown, and participation is not (and likely should not be) public knowledge.

#### **Memorandum of Understanding**

In addition to regular meetings, CMS and FDA also have a process to share information. In 2010, the two agencies signed an MOU to improve information sharing by building "infrastructure and processes that meet the common needs for evaluating the safety, efficacy, utilization, coverage, payment, and clinical benefit of drugs, biologics and medical devices."<sup>26</sup>

The memorandum outlines procedures, safeguards, and decision-making processes to facilitate information sharing while adhering to applicable laws and protecting shared information. The MOU addresses information confidentiality, ameliorating concerns from stakeholders about sharing sensitive information. It also emphasizes regular oversight and re-evaluation to ensure the effectiveness and relevance of the agreement. There is little evidence that the MOU has had a substantial impact on improving the innovation pipeline, but its existence makes several of the following report recommendations easier to implement.

## Differing CMS Reimbursement as a Result of FDA Designations

Beyond information sharing, Congress has established several FDA designations that enhance CMS payments. For instance, drugs that receive an orphan drug designation are eligible to receive a "transitional pass-through payment" for specific drugs or biologics administered in a hospital outpatient setting. These additional payments are temporary, lasting for at least two years but not exceeding three years. In addition, drug products receiving a qualified infectious disease product (QIDP) designation are eligible to receive CMS' new technology add-on payment (NTAP). CMS pays 75% of drug costs in addition to the existing payment per the diagnosis-related group (DRG).<sup>27</sup>

## CMS Evaluation Process and Post Market Data Collection

In February 2023, CMS announced a new CMMI model known as the Accelerating Clinical Evidence Model, which tasks CMS with developing payment methods for drugs that have gone through FDA's Accelerated Approval Process.<sup>28</sup> The goal was to test whether payment adjustments for accelerated approval drugs improve trial completion. FDA and CMS worked closely on developing and implementing the model.<sup>29</sup> The spending on these drugs is substantial. CMS spent "more than \$18 billion from 2018 to 2021 for the 18 drugs that correspond to the 35 drug applications granted accelerated approval with incomplete confirmatory trials past their original planned completion dates as of May 5, 2022."<sup>30</sup> In March 2023, Senate Republicans sent a letter to HHS Secretary Xavier Becerra and CMS Administrator Chiquita Brooks-LaSure expressing concerns about the proposed model, which aims to encourage timely completion of confirmatory trials by reducing Medicare spending for drugs that have not yet completed the trials. 31,32 Senate Finance Committee ranking member Mike Crapo (R-ID) and 17 of his colleagues stated that "if proposed and finalized as described, this profound policy shift would inevitably chill incentives for leveraging the FDA's game-changing expedited regulatory avenue, which has served patients with life-threatening diseases, for decades." CMS likely introduced this proposal to address concerns related to CMS' coverage and payment of monoclonal antibodies designed to target amyloid in the treatment of Alzheimer's, but the model's basic premise overlooks the

distinctive nature of both CMS and FDA decisions regarding these drugs. Perhaps acknowledging this limitation, in October 2023, in its update on the various cost reduction models, CMS stated that it will "continue to monitor developments." Thus, at this time, there is no available information on the design or implementation of the model, and there is no guarantee that it will be implemented. Here is no guarantee that it will be implemented.

## EXISTING DEVICE COORDINATION EFFORTS

Although our primary focus is on drug-related policy recommendations, CMS and FDA have also collaborated on medical devices, and certain elements of these actions could serve as a valuable template for drug models. These coordination points include investigational device exemption studies, parallel review, and Transitional Coverage for Emerging Technologies (TCET).

#### **Investigational Device Exemption Studies**

CMS covers the routine costs of care for device trials. These investigational device studies undergo centralized review, and coverage policies are established to facilitate device payment within a clinical trial context. <sup>35</sup> In 2015, FDA and CMS entered into a separate MOU on investigational devices in which FDA agrees to categorize them in a way that allows CMS to offer coverage. <sup>36</sup> The MOU outlines FDA's responsibility in categorizing investigational devices as Category A (experimental and, as such, not covered by CMS) or Category B (nonexperimental/investigational and, as such, covered by CMS). CMS, under its regulatory authority, has issued regulations regarding the payment and coverage of Category B investigational devices, but it does not cover Category A devices. <sup>37</sup>

#### **Parallel Review**

In 2010, FDA and CMS announced a pilot program called the parallel review program, which allows the two agencies to concurrently evaluate a subset of medical devices. According to the announcement, the purpose was to serve the public interest by reducing the time between FDA marketing approval or clearance decisions and CMS national coverage determinations. After a review of public comments, the agencies published their guiding principles for parallel review, which, among other things, noted that device candidates would be new technologies that fall within the scope of Part A or Part B Medicare benefit category and are not subject to an NCD. According to the first programmatic success was in 2014, when a colon cancer test successfully completed the parallel review process. In August of that year, the agencies made a joint announcement regarding FDA's approval and CMS' coverage of a cancer biomarker test. However, even though the review program has been in operation for over a decade, only two other diagnostic devices have successfully

undergone the complete parallel review process: a companion diagnostic (i.e., a medical device essential for the safe and effective use of a drug) called FoundationOne $^{\circ}$ CDx and Cologuard $^{\circ}$ , an at-home colon cancer screening test.  $^{43,44}$ 

Thus, this approach has only streamlined the approval and coverage of medical devices in a limited number of devices.<sup>45</sup>

#### **Transitional Coverage for Emerging Technologies**

In January 2021, CMS published the "Medicare Coverage of Innovative Technology" final rule. The rule included a definition of "reasonable and necessary," guaranteeing Medicare coverage for newly approved medical devices granted breakthrough status. Later in the year, this rule was repealed by CMS citing stakeholder concerns about patient safety and benefit category designations. 46,47 To facilitate rapid access to new technologies, CMS in June 2023 proposed a new coverage pathway, the TCET, for breakthrough devices. This voluntary pathway would use current NCD and CED processes to expedite Medicare coverage of certain breakthrough devices. Under the TCET program, CMS will have the opportunity to conduct an "early evidence review," even before FDA has made a review decision. As this is a newly announced program, results from its implementation are not available for evaluation. However, BPC's recommendations below follow many of the basic constructs of this model, including ensuring that there is early communication with CMS.

# Federal Policy Recommendations

The following recommendations would improve coordination between FDA and CMS by establishing a more balanced flow of information and fostering collaboration between the agencies. Importantly, most of these recommendations are not reliant on congressional action.

## SHARING DRUG AND BIOLOGIC INFORMATION

Recommendation: To ensure that CMS has timely information available from FDA, FDA should provide to CMS the following materials on a quarterly basis, with consent from the respective product sponsor:

- a list of new molecular entities (NMEs) scheduled in alignment with their Prescription Drug User Fee Act (PDUFA) dates for the upcoming quarter;
- a list of products under consideration by FDA via the accelerated approval pathway; and
- a list of the upcoming FDA Advisory Committee meetings, advanced-meeting materials, and contact information for the committee liaison.
   The committee liaison can serve as a resource for CMS coordination.
   CMS should share this information with all appropriate state Medicaid officials.

Per the 2010 MOU, this disclosure should include appropriate safeguards to protect against disclosure of sensitive information.

Streamlining the consolidation of information will enable CMS to access potentially valuable data for its determination earlier in the process. In doing so, the FDA should rely upon established safeguards, including obtaining consent from sponsors and ensuring confidentiality, before sharing any nonpublic information.

When FDA is considering new therapies, especially those with an accelerated approval designation, this recommendation would give CMS additional preparation time for drugs lacking existing coverage and coding mechanisms. This would also reduce the time gap between FDA approval and CMS decision. Although much of this information is already publicly available, the FDA lacks a formalized mechanism to share it with CMS, and it might be difficult for CMS staff to gather this information.

With respect to the accelerated approval products, the communication does not imply that CMS would alter its decision-making process for such products.

Instead, the recommendation aims to keep CMS informed about the approval of these products, enabling it to make adequate preparations for coverage decisions following approval. Currently, such information sharing occurs informally. The recommendation is to establish a formalized process to ensure consistency across all products, recognizing that not all accelerated approval determinations are known in advance.

Finally, the communication should include any plans for holding an advisory committee meeting related to the product under review. This should include relevant meeting materials and contact information for the committee liaison. The committee liaison can serve as a resource for coordination, which may include identification of committee members who can further serve as a resource for CMS.

The FDA holds advisory committee meetings to gather insights from external experts, patient advocacy groups, and other stakeholders. These meetings provide a platform for in-depth discussions on the safety, efficacy, and approval of specific drugs. <sup>51</sup> Sharing information about upcoming meetings with CMS would allow both agencies to align their efforts and to share their perspectives. This alignment would ensure that CMS' evaluation process considers the input and outcomes of these important meetings as part of coverage decisions.

Given that this information is not only relevant to Medicare coding, coverage, and payment decisions, but also to Medicaid decisions, CMS should share this information with the relevant Medicaid officials.

CMS and FDA can already share this information under the MOU. However, absent a required structure, FDA likely transfers the information only when there is a specific request from CMS. Therefore, BPC recommends a structured knowledge transfer process that would rely less on individual's initiative at the respective agencies. Such a process would also be more sustainable and reliable. The FDA and CMS should establish a system for ongoing evaluation and improvement of the knowledge transfer process. Regularly assessing the process's effectiveness and making necessary adjustments would ensure that it remains relevant and responsive to evolving needs. This continuous improvement approach would help CMS and FDA stay adaptable and agile in addressing challenges and fostering collaboration.

Recommendation: Congress should provide additional funds, up to \$10 million per year, to the CMS Coverage and Analysis Group (CAG) to expand its capacity.

CMS has delegated to the CAG the daunting task of reviewing all the available evidence and determining if and how a drug product should be coded, covered,

and paid within Medicare, among other key duties. Despite CAG's expansive task, Congress is not made aware of the funding for this important entity. An extensive review of the HHS budget justifications and report language indicates that the funding numbers for CAG are not readily available to the public. <sup>52</sup> An additional \$10 million would provide dedicated funding for CMS to make strategic investments in expanding CAG's workforce. The CAG workforce is responsible for overseeing local and national coverage determinations and increasing technical and clinical expertise, enabling it to efficiently process a larger volume of coverage determinations.

By considering funding improvements, CMS can better manage its extensive portfolio and maintain high-quality evaluation processes; this additional funding will be necessary for CMS to implement some of the other recommendations in this report as they are functions of the CAG.

Some stakeholders, including patient advocate groups and providers, noted difficulties in accessing critical information and establishing meaningful contact with the agency. This issue raises legitimate concerns regarding the accessibility and communication effectiveness of CMS and highlights the need for dedicated attention and improvement. BPC also recommends that CMS undertake a comprehensive audit of its engagement processes with stakeholders regarding coverage decisions. The audit would also encompass a thorough examination of the processes, communication channels, and mechanisms available for stakeholders to interact with CMS within the statutory framework. And it would pinpoint areas for improvement based on the collective experiences of multiple stakeholders and the currently available communication channels at the agency's disposal.

Recommendation: Congress should request that the Government Accountability Office (GAO) assess the current utilization and effectiveness of memorandums of understanding between CMS and FDA to identify potential areas for improvement and optimization. This review should examine whether any additional statutory changes are required to fulfill the above recommendation related to information transfer.

To enhance knowledge sharing between FDA and CMS, the GAO should evaluate the existing or amended MOU for modifications and improvements. For the GAO to undertake the work of an investigation or audit, a member of the House of Representatives or Senate must directly make a request to the agency. Given competing priorities, GAO prioritizes requests that originate from senior congressional leaders and committee and subcommittee chairs and ranking members. As such, BPC suggests that at least one member of a congressional committee with jurisdiction over workforce programming make the request.

## CLARITY IN POST-MARKET DATA AND ACCELERATED APPROVAL

#### **Real-World Evidence**

Recommendation: To improve the accuracy of the product label, the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHRQ) should annually compile, organize, and analyze real-world evidence (RWE) obtained by CMS on drugs and biologics. AHRQ should share this evidence with FDA and the sponsors of these drug products.

The Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, operating within HHS, is the lead federal agency in producing and analyzing data to improve health care. AHRQ works with CMS to design and review CED studies. The agency has the infrastructure and expertise to leverage existing health care data systems, such as CMS claims data and FDA's RWE, to provide insights regarding the safety and effectiveness of medications in the real world. AHRQ regularly undertakes systematic evidence reviews. And recently, CMS proposed that under the TCET program, it will share its Evidence Preview—"a systematic literature review that would provide early feedback on the strengths and weaknesses of the publicly available evidence for a specific item or service"—with AHRQ. This positions AHRQ as the best option for a comprehensive review and distribution of RWE for CMS and FDA.

This monitoring aims to improve the accuracy of product label updates carried out by FDA, particularly in the context of coverage, by ensuring that these updates accurately mirror the real-world performance of these drugs. This is especially pertinent because the older Medicare population is rarely included in clinical trials. As the 2022 National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine report shows, clinical trials often do not adequately represent the broader patient demographics encountered in real-world health care scenarios. <sup>55</sup> This shortcoming highlights the importance of how agencies could use this data.

Clinical trials for rare disease treatments have different challenges, including recruitment, trial design, and outcome measures. The criteria for participation in rare disease clinical trials can be extraordinarily complex and specific, making it challenging to gather sufficient data during the approval process. Because Medicaid is the payer for a significant portion of children with rare diseases, the collection of RWE becomes especially relevant in these cases, where it can shed light on the effectiveness and safety of drugs in populations with unique health care needs.

As the pharmaceutical landscape evolves and approved products have higher price points and less information about their durability, collecting RWE becomes even more important. For instance, it is still unknown how long gene therapies work, which is why post-market data gathering is so important.

Some products, such as one for hemophilia, have been shown to improve health outcomes for at least two years, but one model suggests that it might improve health outcomes for up to 25 years. <sup>56</sup> A gene therapy approved in 2017 for vision loss has an approved label, noting efficacy for at least three to four years. <sup>57,58</sup> Finally, a recently approved Duchenne gene therapy has an unknown length of effect. <sup>59</sup> Because some gene therapies could be curative or have long-term durability, gathering long-term data is important for to properly evaluating the efficacy and value of the product to the patient. Post-market surveillance via registries and other methods will likely be required for long-term data collection, filling critical knowledge gaps and ensuring that patients receive the most appropriate and beneficial treatments.

Both the FDA and CMS have mechanisms for gathering real world data and evidence on the clinical benefit of medical products. For instance, CMS uses CED to track drug usage for clinical evidence.<sup>60</sup> Finally, CMS has a wealth of information from claims data that may become more relevant as artificial intelligence advances.

This proposed annual compilation would supplement the work that FDA is already doing. The FDA uses a risk-based approach to prioritize its post-market monitoring activities. The agency focuses on products that pose the greatest risk to public health and uses a variety of tools to assess these risks, including epidemiological studies, randomized controlled trials, and observational studies. Additionally, FDA has several mechanisms to act when safety issues arise, including labeling changes, warnings, and restrictions on product use. To gather appropriate data, the FDA utilizes:

- the FDA Adverse Event Reporting System, a computerized database to support post-marketing safety and surveillance;
- the MedWatch program for health care professionals to voluntarily report serious reactions and problems associated with drugs and medical devices;
- the Medication Errors Reporting Program, run within the Center for Drug Evaluation and Research, which provides FDA with information to "evaluate causality, and analyze the data to provide feedback to others at FDA;"61 and
- the Sentinel Initiative, which includes epidemiology, clinical medicine, pharmacy, statistics, health informatics, data science, and network operations to support post-market safety analyses through three coordinating centers.<sup>62</sup>

Further, FDA is directed by statute to develop a framework for incorporating RWE into regulatory decision-making.<sup>63</sup>

The FDA's use of Sentinel to answer CMS' questions is unknown, which may suggest one area where the two agencies could coordinate more closely. Some stakeholders mentioned the need for continuous data gathering processes, rather than relying upon registries. This could be particularly useful in the rare

disease space, where the data is limited. AHRQ could provide some additional insight regarding Sentinel data, ideal data sources, and how to best marry FDA and CMS real-world data sets.

#### **Accelerated Approval**

Recommendation: CMS should engage with product sponsors of accelerated approval drugs before FDA market authorization in a method comparable to Transitional Coverage of Emerging Technologies (TCET). That engagement could include CMS officials observing meetings between FDA and the drug sponsor.

The accelerated approval pathway allows FDA approval based on a surrogate endpoint, which is "reasonably likely" to produce a clinical benefit. To obtain confirmation of the clinical benefit, any product approved under this pathway must be subject to confirmatory trials (i.e., post-market data). However, FDA and CMS do not necessarily coordinate with respect to the confirmatory trials (e.g., endpoints, design, and milestones for these studies), which could potentially leave sponsors with multiple and potentially conflicting requirements. As our scientific knowledge advances, the expectation is that this initial evidence will become even more robust through further research, including confirmatory trials. This becomes particularly significant because multiple ongoing studies may rely on the same surrogate endpoint for evaluation.

Having CMS observe the meetings between FDA and the drug sponsor, where they discuss trial design, interim results, and other drug development issues, could help CMS gather critical information about the drug. As such, CMS' coverage decisions will be better informed.

Either within the same conversation or with multiple conversations, CMS and FDA could, along with the product sponsor, determine important knowledge gaps and goals for post-market studies. These expectations could be set earlier in product development and review to allow appropriate time for coordination and consultation as necessary, while still meeting PDUFA timeline goals. The PDUFA timelines specify a 10-month review period for standard applications and a six-month review for priority reviews. These timeframes are measured from the 60-day filing date (or 12 months and eight months, respectively, if counted from the date of submission of the application). 64

These activities would supplement the existing CMS process, as sponsors can always engage with CMS on these post-market studies, ensuring they understand the information required by the agency.

Recommendation: With respect to surrogate endpoints, NIH, CMS, and FDA should develop a process to help identify biomarker research priorities. This could be accomplished by CMS joining the existing Foundation for the NIH Biomarkers Consortium.

#### SURROGATE ENDPOINTS EXPLAINED

FDA's accelerated approval process allows the agency to approve medicines based on their impact on a surrogate or intermediate endpoint for drugs targeting a serious condition with an unmet need. Clinical endpoints, such as overall survival, can take years to measure. Through the accelerated approval pathway, FDA has a way to speed up this process. They can approve a new medicine based on something that is easier and quicker to measure than the ultimate outcome—an intermediate or surrogate endpoint. Surrogate endpoints may include a laboratory measurement, radiographic image, physical sign, or other measure thought to predict clinical benefit. Surrogate endpoints are not available for all diseases, but ongoing research is identifying more of them.

The FDA classifies surrogate endpoints based on the level of clinical validation, or how well they've proven to reflect actual clinical outcomes: candidate, reasonably likely (utilized for accelerated approval), and validated. In some diseases, **biomarkers** can serve as surrogate endpoints. Biomarkers are measurable characteristics of the body, including imaging studies and blood markers. However, not all biomarkers can be used as surrogate endpoints.

#### For instance:

- In cancer, "progression-free survival" (i.e., the tumor not expanding while the patient receives the medication) may serve as a surrogate endpoint eligible for accelerated approval.
- For women who have a history of pre term birth while pregnant
  with just one child and are currently pregnant with only one child,
  FDA has indicated that an appropriate surrogate endpoint for
  accelerated approval would be delivery prior to 37 weeks, provided
  that the drug is a progesterone analog.

For a list of all surrogate endpoints that FDA has utilized in its approval or licensure process, visit <u>here</u>.

As discussed previously, CMS and FDA have both been actively addressing accelerated approval drugs that rely on surrogate endpoints. <sup>65</sup> In 2015 and 2016, FDA and the National Institutes of Health (NIH) established a working group and developed the "BEST (Biomarkers, EndpointS, and other Tools)" Resource. <sup>66</sup> NIH has several divisions focusing on the development of biomarkers for specific disease states. For example, the National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke offers funding opportunities to research biomarkers. <sup>67</sup> The National Institute on Aging funds studies on biomarkers and other surrogate

endpoints, such as vision changes related to Alzheimer's disease. <sup>68</sup> As part of its efforts to address chronic pain and end opioid addiction, the NIH Helping to End Addiction Long-term Initiative has funded research on pain biomarkers. <sup>69</sup> In all of these examples, NIH looks to the FDA's use of surrogate endpoints, including biomarkers, in its evaluation of tests and treatments. NIH's patient focused drug development page hosts FDA resources on developing biomarkers.

In light of the ongoing policy discussions concerning surrogate endpoints, CMS, FDA, and NIH should collaborate to identify and prioritize research on surrogate endpoints. To bridge knowledge gaps related to specific surrogate endpoints, these agencies must maintain consistent communication regarding their ongoing projects and priorities. One way in which this could occur is through utilizing existing opportunities, such as the Foundation for the NIH Biomarkers Consortium, which includes FDA and NIH, though CMS has not yet joined this initiative. This absence of information sharing underscores the significance of implementing the recommendations outlined in this report. Given these agencies' wide scopes, it can be challenging for them to remain aware of all ongoing activities. Predictable and purposeful information sharing, as proposed in these recommendations, is crucial to ensure that each agency is well-informed.

As medicine evolves, so does understanding of biomarkers and other potential surrogate endpoints. Research and medical experts should lead regulators' use of surrogate endpoints. The FDA and CMS are tasked with evaluating the latest research when making their approval and coverage decisions; this working group would help ensure that research is at the forefront. This is particularly important when dealing with rare diseases, where neither FDA nor CMS will necessarily have a team of experts, but NIH might.

## IMPROVING COORDINATION WITHIN MEDICALD

Recommendation: To improve the understanding of the lifecycle of a drug and its development, FDA should implement informational training with state Medicaid programs to provide them with information on the drug approval background. This would happen on an ongoing basis with a contact at FDA to help keep Medicaid staff up to date on developments.

The FDA, as the regulatory agency responsible for evaluating and approving drugs, possesses a wealth of information regarding the approval process, the scientific evidence supporting drug approvals, and the post-marketing surveillance that ensures ongoing safety and efficacy. To ensure that the information is most relevant to the Medicaid officials, FDA should start by surveying various staff—Medicaid directors, chief medical officers, pharmacy

directors, budget analysts, etc.—to determine which information is useful but not readily available. Once the review is completed, FDA should design a program addressing the needs identified by state Medicaid personnel.

#### CROSS-AGENCY TRAINING

Recommendation: CMS and FDA should create cross-agency training programs to foster a deeper understanding of each agency's functions and processes.

Cross-agency initiatives or detail positions have the potential to help staff members from both FDA and CMS gain firsthand experience of their counterparts' roles and responsibilities, enhancing communication and collaboration for more effective cross-agency cooperation. Detail positions, where an agency employee receives a temporary assignment from one government agency or organization to another for a specific time or project, already exist at the agency level and crafting rotating detail positions for agency staff to train and shadow their counterparts would be valuable. Implementing specific cross-agency rotations would allow FDA personnel to spend time at CMS, gaining insights into the intricacies of health care reimbursement, coverage determinations, and the broader health care policy landscape. Conversely, CMS staff could learn more about the FDA's regulatory processes, including drug and medical device evaluations, clinical trials oversight, and safety monitoring. This mutual exposure would empower employees to grasp the challenges and priorities of the other agency, fostering a more comprehensive perspective.

## Conclusion

The gap between the regulatory bodies evaluating drugs and biologics and the pace of scientific advancement is growing exponentially. While understanding and preserving the differences between FDA and CMS, these recommendations will help undergird efforts to improve collaboration between the two agencies and support the transfer of knowledge.

At BPC, we know that smart strategic changes can have outsized effects when they are implemented thoughtfully. These recommendations were formulated after extensive stakeholder engagement, and we are confident that they will provide FDA and CMS with the essential resources to achieve heightened coordination, benefiting not only Medicare and Medicaid beneficiaries but also the wide range of health care recipients.

## **Glossary of Terms**

AHRQ	Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality
CAG	Coverage and Analysis Group
CED	Coverage with Evidence Development
CHIP	Children's Health Insurance Program
СММІ	Center for Medicare and Medicaid Innovation
смѕ	Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services
FDA	Food and Drug Administration
GAO	Government Accountability Office
ннѕ	Department of Health and Human Services
LCD	Local Coverage Determination
MDRP	Medicaid Drug Rebate Program
мои	Memorandum of Understanding
NCD	National Coverage Determination
NIH	National Institutes of Health
NME	New Molecular Entities
PDUFA	Prescription Drug User Fee Act
RWE	Real-World Evidence
TCET	Transitional Coverage for Emerging Technologies

#### **Endnotes**

- 1 A. Clarke, Profiles of the Future: An Inquiry into the Limits of the Possible (New York: Harper & Row, 1973).
- U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "FDA's Decision to Approve New Treatment for Alzheimer's Disease," 2021. Available at: <a href="https://www.fda.gov/drugs/news-events-human-drugs/fdas-decision-approve-new-treatment-alzheimers-disease">https://www.fda.gov/drugs/news-events-human-drugs/fdas-decision-approve-new-treatment-alzheimers-disease</a>.
- P. Belluck and R. Robbins, "Three F.D.A. Advisers Resign Over Agency's Approval of Alzheimer's Drug," *The New York Times*, June 10, 2021. Available at: <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2021/06/10/health/aduhelm-fda-resign-alzheimers.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2021/06/10/health/aduhelm-fda-resign-alzheimers.html</a>.
- 4 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "CMS Finalizes Medicare Coverage Policy for Monoclonal Antibodies Directed Against Amyloid for the Treatment of Alzheimer's Disease," April 7, 2022. Available at: <a href="https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/press-releases/cms-finalizes-medicare-coverage-policy-monoclonal-antibodies-directed-against-amyloid-treatment">https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/press-releases/cms-finalizes-medicare-coverage-policy-monoclonal-antibodies-directed-against-amyloid-treatment</a>.
- 5 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services,
  Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and
  Evaluation, FDA User Fees: Examining Changes
  in Medical Product Development and Economic
  Benefits," March 2023. Available at: https://
  aspe.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/documents/
  e4a7910607c0dd76c40aa61151d154f9/FDA-User-FeeIssue-Brief.pdf.
- 6 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "FY 2024 FDA Budget Summary," 2023. Available at: <a href="https://www.fda.gov/media/166050/download">https://www.fda.gov/media/166050/download</a>.
- 7 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, CMS FY 2024 Congressional Justification of Estimates for Appropriations Committee, 2023. Available at: <a href="https://www.cms.gov/files/document/cms-fy-2024-congressional-justification-estimates-appropriations-committees.pdf-0">https://www.cms.gov/files/document/cms-fy-2024-congressional-justification-estimates-appropriations-committees.pdf-0</a>.
- 8 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "FY 2024 FDA Budget Summary," 2023. Available at: <a href="https://www.fda.gov/media/166050/download">https://www.fda.gov/media/166050/download</a>.
- 9 Ibid.

- 10 E. Williams, R. Rudowitz, and A. Burns, "Medicaid Financing: The Basics," KFF, April 13, 2023. Available at: <a href="https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/medicaid-financing-the-basics/">https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/medicaid-financing-the-basics/</a>.
- 11 Arnold Ventures, "Real World Evidence Why It Cannot Replace Clinical Trials," 2023. Available at: <a href="https://craftmediabucket.s3.amazonaws.com/uploads/AV-Real-World-Evidence-Policy-v3.pdf">https://craftmediabucket.s3.amazonaws.com/uploads/AV-Real-World-Evidence-Policy-v3.pdf</a>.
- Social Security Administration, "Compilation of The Social Security Laws," 2023. Available at: <a href="https://www.ssa.gov/OP\_Home/ssact/title18/1860D-02.htm">https://www.ssa.gov/OP\_Home/ssact/title18/1860D-02.htm</a>.
- 13 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "National Coverage NCD Report Results," 2023. Available at: <a href="https://www.cms.gov/medicare-coverage-database/reports/national-coverage-ncd-report.aspx?chapter=all&sortBy=title.">https://www.cms.gov/medicare-coverage-database/reports/national-coverage-ncd-report.aspx?chapter=all&sortBy=title.</a>
- 14 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Local Coverage Final LCDs Alphabetical Report Results," 2023. Available at: <a href="https://www.cms.gov/medicare-coverage-database/reports/local-coverage-final-lcds-alphabetical-report.aspx?lcdStatus=A&sortBy=title.">https://www.cms.gov/medicare-coverage-database/reports/local-coverage-final-lcds-alphabetical-report.aspx?lcdStatus=A&sortBy=title.</a>
- 15 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "What's a MAC and what do they do?" 2023. Available at: <a href="https://www.cms.gov/medicare/coding-billing/medicare-administrative-contractors-macs/whats-mac#:~:text=Collectively%20in%20FY2022%2C%20the%20MACs,billion%20in%20Medicare%20FFS%20benefits.">https://www.cms.gov/medicare/coding-billing/medicare-administrative-contractors-macs/whats-mac#:~:text=Collectively%20in%20FY2022%2C%20the%20MACs,billion%20in%20Medicare%20FFS%20benefits.</a>
- 16 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Coverage with Evidence Development," 2023. Available at: https://www.cms.gov/medicare/coverage/evidence.
- 17 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "Frequently Asked Questions about Labeling for Prescription Medicines: For Healthcare Professionals and Patients," 2023. Available at: <a href="https://www.fda.gov/drugs/fdas-labeling-resources-human-prescription-drugs/frequently-asked-questions-about-labeling-prescription-medicines">https://www.fda.gov/drugs/fdas-labeling-resources-human-prescription-drugs/frequently-asked-questions-about-labeling-prescription-medicines</a>.

- 18 M. Soares, "'Off-Label' Indications for Oncology Drug
  Use and Drug Compendia: History and Current
  Status," *Journal of Oncology Practice*, 1(3), 2005.
  Available at: <a href="https://ascopubs.org/doi/full/10.1200/jop.2005.1.3.102">https://ascopubs.org/doi/full/10.1200/jop.2005.1.3.102</a>.
- 19 Ibid.
- 20 J. Chambers, K. May, and P. Neumann, "Medicare Covers the Majority Of FDA-Approved Devices And Part B Drugs, But Restrictions And Discrepancies Remain," *Health Affairs*, 32(6), 2013. Available at: <a href="https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/https://www.healthaffairs.o
- 21 D. Shaw, S. Dhruva, and J. Ross, "Coverage of Novel Therapeutic Agents by Medicare Prescription Drug Plans Following FDA Approval," *Journal of Managed Care and Specialty Pharmacy*, 24(12): 1230-1238, 2018. Available at: <a href="https://www.jmcp.org/doi/10.18553/jmcp.2018.24.12.1230">https://www.jmcp.org/doi/10.18553/jmcp.2018.24.12.1230</a>.
- 22 E. Zeitler, L. Gilstrap, et al., "Coverage With Evidence Development: Where Are We Now?" *American Journal of Managed Care*, 28(8), 2022. Available at: <a href="https://www.ajmc.com/view/coverage-with-evidence-development-where-are-we-now-">https://www.ajmc.com/view/coverage-with-evidence-development-where-are-we-now-</a>.
- J. Segal, J. Levy, et al., Analysis of Requirements for Coverage With Evidence Development (CED)—Topic Refinement. Prepared by the Johns Hopkins University Evidence-based Practice Center under Contract No. 75Q80120D00003, AHRQ Publication No. 23-EHC003, Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, November 2022. Available at: <a href="https://effectivehealthcare.ahrq.gov/sites/default/files/product/pdf/coverage-evidence-development\_0.pdf">https://effectivehealthcare.ahrq.gov/sites/default/files/product/pdf/coverage-evidence-development\_0.pdf</a>
- 24 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, Memorandum of Understanding Between United States Food and Drug Administration and Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (MOU) 225-10-0010," 2017. Available at: <a href="https://www.fda.gov/about-fda/domestic-mous/mou-225-10-0010">https://www.fda.gov/about-fda/domestic-mous/mou-225-10-0010</a>.
- 25 C. Howden, "HHS Secretary Responds to the President's Executive Order on Drug Prices," Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, February 14, 2023. Available at: <a href="https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/">https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/</a> press-releases/hhs-secretary-responds-presidentsexecutive-order-drug-prices.

- 26 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, Memorandum of Understanding Between United States Food and Drug Administration and Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (MOU) 225-10-0010," 2017. Available at: <a href="https://www.fda.gov/about-fda/domestic-mous/mou-225-10-0010">https://www.fda.gov/about-fda/domestic-mous/mou-225-10-0010</a>.
- 27 U.S. Code of Federal Regulations, "Additional Payment for New Medical Services and Technologies," 42 U.S.C. § 412.88 (Title 42, Chapter IV, Subchapter B, Part 412, Subpart F). Available at: <a href="https://www.ecfr.gov/current/title-42/chapter-IV/subchapter-B/part-412/subpart-F/subject-group-ECFR5703923263fedba/section-412.88">https://www.ecfr.gov/current/title-42/chapter-IV/subchapter-B/part-412/subpart-F/subject-group-ECFR5703923263fedba/section-412.88</a>.
- 28 C. Howden, "HHS Secretary Responds to the President's Executive Order on Drug Prices," Press Release, Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, February 14, 2023. Available at: <a href="https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/press-releases/hhs-secretary-responds-presidents-executive-order-drug-prices">https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/press-releases/hhs-secretary-responds-presidents-executive-order-drug-prices</a>.
- Z. Brennan, "CMS to Work Closely with FDA on Accelerated Approval Payment Reforms," Endpoints News, February 22, 2023. Available at: <a href="https://endpts.com/cms-to-work-closely-with-fda-on-accelerated-approval-payment-reforms">https://endpts.com/cms-to-work-closely-with-fda-on-accelerated-approval-payment-reforms</a>.
- 30 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office of Inspector General, Delays in Confirmatory Trials for Drug Applications Granted FDA's Accelerated Approval Raise Concerns, September 2022. Available at: https://oig.hhs.gov/oei/reports/OEI-01-21-00401. asp.
- 31 United States Senate, "Letter to Secretary of HHS
  Xavier Becerra and CMS Administrator Chiquita
  Brooks-LaSure," March 8, 2023. Available at: <a href="https://www.finance.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/letter\_on\_medicare\_and\_accelerated\_approval.pdf">https://www.finance.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/letter\_on\_medicare\_and\_accelerated\_approval.pdf</a>.
- 32 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services,
  A Report in Response to the Executive Order on
  Lowering Prescription Drug Costs for Americans, 2023.
  Available at: <a href="https://innovation.cms.gov/data-and-reports/2023/eo-rx-drug-cost-response-report">https://innovation.cms.gov/data-and-reports/2023/eo-rx-drug-cost-response-report</a>.
- Genters for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "CMS Innovation Center's One-Year Update on the Executive Order to Lower Prescription Drug Costs for Americans," October 11, 2023. Available at: <a href="https://www.cms.gov/blog/cms-innovation-centers-one-year-update-executive-order-lower-prescription-drug-costs-americans">https://www.cms.gov/blog/cms-innovation-centers-one-year-update-executive-order-lower-prescription-drug-costs-americans</a>

#### 34 Ibid.

Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Innovation Models," 2023. Available at: https://innovation.cms.gov/innovation-models#views=models&key=Accelerating%20 Clinical%20Evidence%20Model.

- 35 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Medicare Coverage Related to Investigational Device Exemption (IDE) Studies," 2023. Available at: <a href="https://www.cms.gov/medicare/coverage/ide">https://www.cms.gov/medicare/coverage/ide</a>.
- 36 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "Memorandum of Understanding Between the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services Coverage and Analysis Group and The U.S. Food and Drug Administration Center for Devices and Radiological Health Regarding Categorization of Investigational Devices," 2017. Available at: <a href="https://www.fda.gov/about-fda/domestic-mous/mou-225-16-004">https://www.fda.gov/about-fda/domestic-mous/mou-225-16-004</a>.
- 37 U.S. Code of Federal Regulations, "Subpart B–Medical Services Coverage Decisions That Relate to Health Care Technology," 42 U.S.C. § 405 (Title 42, Chapter IV, Subchapter B, Part 405, Subpart B). Available at: <a href="https://www.ecfr.gov/current/title-42/chapter-IV/subchapter-B/part-405/subpart-B">https://www.ecfr.gov/current/title-42/chapter-IV/subchapter-B/part-405/subpart-B</a>.
- 38 Federal Register, "Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, Food and Drug Administration Parallel Review of Medical Products," 75(180), Docket No. FDA–2010–N–0308, September 17, 2010. Available at: <a href="https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2010-09-17/pdf/2010-23252.pdf">https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2010-09-17/pdf/2010-23252.pdf</a>.
- 39 Ibid.
- 40 Ibid.
- 41 Federal Register, "Department of Health and Human Services, Food and Drug Administration Draft Risk Profile on Pathogens and Filth in Spices: Availability; Extension of Comment Period," 78(243), Docket No. FDA–2013–N–1204, December 18, 2013. Available at: <a href="https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2013-12-18/pdf/2013-29822.pdf">https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2013-12-18/pdf/2013-29822.pdf</a>.
- 42 Ibid.

- 43 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "FDA Grants Marketing Approval to FoundationOne CDx In Vitro Diagnostic," 2017. Available at: <a href="https://www.fda.gov/drugs/resources-information-approved-drugs/fda-grants-marketing-approval-foundationone-cdx-in-vitro-diagnostic">https://www.fda.gov/drugs/resources-information-approved-drugs/fda-grants-marketing-approval-foundationone-cdx-in-vitro-diagnostic</a>.
- 44 "FDA Approves First Non-Invasive Colorectal Cancer Screening Test," Oncology Times, 36(17): 27-29, 2014.
  Available at: <a href="https://journals.lww.com/oncology-times/fulltext/2014/09100/fda\_approves\_first\_non\_invasive\_colorectal\_cancer.18.aspx.">https://journals.lww.com/oncology-times/fulltext/2014/09100/fda\_approves\_first\_non\_invasive\_colorectal\_cancer.18.aspx.</a>
- M. Podemska-Mikluch, "FDA-CMS Parallel Review: A Failed Attempt at Spurring Innovation," Mercatus Center, George Mason University, September 28, 2018. Available at: <a href="https://www.mercatus.org/research/working-papers/fda-cms-parallel-review">https://www.mercatus.org/research/working-papers/fda-cms-parallel-review</a>.
- 46 Federal Register, 'Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services Medicare Program; Medicare Coverage of Innovative Technology (MCIT) and Definition of "Reasonable and Necessary," 86(9), Docket No. CMS-3372-F, January 14,2021. Available at: <a href="https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2021/01/14/2021-00707/medicare-program-medicare-coverage-of-innovative-technology-mcit-and-definition-of-reasonable-and.">https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2021/01/14/2021-00707/medicare-program-medicare-coverage-of-innovative-technology-mcit-and-definition-of-reasonable-and.</a>
- 47 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "CMS Repeals MCIT/R&N Rule; Will Consider Other Coverage Pathways to Enhance Access to Innovative Medical Devices," 2012. Available at: <a href="https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/press-releases/cms-repeals-mcitrn-rule-will-consider-other-coverage-pathways-enhance-access-innovative-medical">https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/press-releases/cms-repeals-mcitrn-rule-will-consider-other-coverage-pathways-enhance-access-innovative-medical</a>.
- 48 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Notice with Comment Transitional Coverage for Emerging Technologies (CMS-3421-NC)," 2023. Available at: <a href="https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/fact-sheets/notice-comment-transitional-coverage-emerging-technologies-cms-3421-nc">https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/fact-sheets/notice-comment-transitional-coverage-emerging-technologies-cms-3421-nc</a>.
- 49 Ibid.
- 50 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "De
  Novo Classification Request," 2022. Available
  at: <a href="https://www.fda.gov/medical-devices/">https://www.fda.gov/medical-devices/</a>
  premarket-submissions-selecting-and-preparingcorrect-submission/de-novo-classificationrequest#:~:text=The%20De%20Novo%20
  request%20provides,no%20legally%20marketed%20
  predicate%20device

- 51 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "Learn About FDA Advisory Committees," 2020. Available at: <a href="https://www.fda.gov/patients/about-office-patient-affairs/learn-about-fda-advisory-committees">https://www.fda.gov/patients/about-office-patient-affairs/learn-about-fda-advisory-committees</a>.
- 52 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, *CMS*FY 2024 Congressional Justification of Estimates
  for Appropriations Committee, 2023. Available
  at: <a href="https://www.cms.gov/files/document/cms-fy-2024-congressional-justification-estimates-appropriations-committees.pdf-0">https://www.cms.gov/files/document/cms-fy-2024-congressional-justification-estimates-appropriations-committees.pdf-0</a>.
- 53 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Coverage with Evidence Development," 2023. Available at: <a href="https://www.cms.gov/medicare/coverage/evidence">https://www.cms.gov/medicare/coverage/evidence</a>.
- 54 Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, Effective Health Care Program," Evidence Reports," 2021. Available at: <a href="https://effectivehealthcare.ahrq.gov/products">https://effectivehealthcare.ahrq.gov/products</a>.
- 55 National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, Improving Representation in Clinical Trials and Research: Building Research Equity for Women and Underrepresented Groups, 2022. Available at: <a href="https://nap.nationalacademies.org/catalog/26479/improving-representation-in-clinical-trials-and-research-building-research-equity">https://nap.nationalacademies.org/catalog/26479/improving-representation-in-clinical-trials-and-research-building-research-equity</a>.
- J. Shah, H. Kim, et al., "Comprehensive Analysis and Prediction of Long-Term Durability of Factor IX Activity Following Etranacogene Dezaparvovec Gene Therapy in the Treatment of Hemophilia B," Current Medical Research Opinion, 39(2): 227-237, 2023. Available at: <a href="https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/36285399/">https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/36285399/</a>.
- 57 Spark Therapeutics, "LUXTURNA US Prescribing Information," 2017. Available at: <a href="https://sparktx.com/LUXTURNA\_US\_Prescribing\_Information.pdf">https://sparktx.com/LUXTURNA\_US\_Prescribing\_Information.pdf</a>.
- 58 A. Drack, J. Bennett, et al., "How long does gene therapy last? 4-year follow-up of phase 3 voretigene neparvovec trial in RPE65-associated LCA/inherited retinal disease," Journal of American Association for Pediatric Ophthalmology and Strabismus, 23(4): e7, 2019. Available at: <a href="https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S1091853119301934">https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S1091853119301934</a>.
- 59 Sarepta, "Gene Therapy and Duchenne: An Overview of Micro-Dystrophin Gene Therapy Research for Duchenne Muscular Dystrophy (DMD)," 2019.

  Available at: <a href="https://www.sarepta.com/sites/sarepta-corporate/files/2020-01/Gene-Therapy-Duchenne-Brochure-Electronic.pdf">https://www.sarepta.com/sites/sarepta-corporate/files/2020-01/Gene-Therapy-Duchenne-Brochure-Electronic.pdf</a>.

- 60 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Memo: Medicare Drug Price Negotiation Program: Initial Memorandum, Implementation of Sections 1191 1198 of the Social Security Act for Initial Price Applicability Year 2026 and Solicitation of Comments," 2023. Available at: <a href="https://www.cms.gov/files/document/medicare-drug-price-negotiation-program-initial-guidance.pdf">https://www.cms.gov/files/document/medicare-drug-price-negotiation-program-initial-guidance.pdf</a>.
- 61 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "Postmarketing Surveillance Programs," 2020. Available at: <a href="https://www.fda.gov/drugs/surveillance/postmarketing-surveillance-programs">https://www.fda.gov/drugs/surveillance/postmarketing-surveillance-programs</a>.
- 62 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "FDA's Sentinel Initiative," 2023. Available at: <a href="https://www.fda.gov/safety/fdas-sentinel-initiative">https://www.fda.gov/safety/fdas-sentinel-initiative</a>.
- 63 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "Real-World Evidence," 2023. Available at: <a href="https://www.fda.gov/science-research/science-and-research-special-topics/real-world-evidence">https://www.fda.gov/science-research/science-and-research-special-topics/real-world-evidence</a>.
- 64 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "CDER 21st Century Review Process Desk Reference Guide."

  Available at: <a href="https://www.fda.gov/media/78941/download#:~:text=The%20timelines%20for%20">https://www.fda.gov/media/78941/download#:~:text=The%20timelines%20for%20</a>

  NMEs%20and,of%20submission%20of%20the%20

  application.
- 65 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "Surrogate Endpoint Resources for Drug and Biologic Development," 2018. Available at: <a href="https://www.fda.gov/drugs/development-resources/surrogate-endpoint-resources-drug-and-biologic-development">https://www.fda.gov/drugs/development-resources/surrogate-endpoint-resources-drug-and-biologic-development</a>.
- 66 FDA-NIH Biomarker Working Group, "BEST (Biomarkers, EndpointS, and other Tools) Resource," 2016. Available at: <a href="https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK326791/">https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK326791/</a>.
- National Institutes of Health, National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke, "Table of current NINDS funding opportunities that allow clinical biomarker discovery and/or validation studies," 2023. Available at: <a href="https://www.ninds.nih.gov/sites/default/files/documents/biomarkers\_table\_508c.pdf">https://www.ninds.nih.gov/sites/default/files/documents/biomarkers\_table\_508c.pdf</a>.
- 68 National Institutes of Health, National Institute on Aging, *Transforming Research to Prevent, Detect, and Provide Better Care for Dementia*, 2021. Available at: <a href="https://www.nia.nih.gov/report-2020-2021-scientific-advances-prevention-treatment-and-care-dementia/biomarker-research">https://www.nia.nih.gov/report-2020-2021-scientific-advances-prevention-treatment-and-care-dementia/biomarker-research</a>.

- 69 National Institutes of Health, "Discovery and Validation of Biomarkers, Endpoints, and Signatures for Pain Conditions," 2023. Available at: <a href="https://heal.nih.gov/research/clinical-research/biomarkers">https://heal.nih.gov/research/clinical-research/biomarkers</a>.
- 70 Foundation for the National Institutes of Health Biomarkers Consortium, "Partners," 2023. Available at: <a href="https://fnih.org/our-programs/biomarkers-consortium/partners/">https://fnih.org/our-programs/biomarkers-consortium/partners/</a>.



1225 Eye St NW, Suite 1000 Washington, DC 20005

bipartisanpolicy.org

202 - 204 - 2400

The Bipartisan Policy Center helps policymakers work across party lines to craft bipartisan solutions. By connecting lawmakers across the entire political spectrum, delivering data and context, negotiating policy details, and creating space for bipartisan collaboration, we ensure democracy can function on behalf of all Americans.

 $\mathbb{X}$  @BPC\_Bipartisan

f facebook.com/BipartisanPolicyCenter

instagram.com/BPC\_Bipartisan

## **Policy Areas**

Business

**Child Welfare Initiative** 

Democracy

**American Congressional** 

Exchange

Campus Free Expression

**Digital Democracy** 

**Elections** 

Presidential Leadership

Structural Democracy

**Early Childhood** 

**Economy** 

**Debt Limit** 

**Higher Education** 

**Immigration** 

**Paid Family Leave** 

Energy

Health

Housing

Infrastructure

**Technology** 



1225 Eye Street NW, Suite 1000 Washington, D.C. 20005

Where democracy gets to work